Report Dated Friday, January 17 (Position N26 45 50; W80 02 62; Lake Worth, Florida, Mile 1019)

Some of you may have been wondering why you haven't seen a journal report since December 30.  The simple fact of the matter is that we've been on the go for the last week and a half provisioning for our two- to three-month trip through the Bahamas and Cuba.  So we were only aboard to eat and sleep.  So here's what went on since our last report:

We spent New Year's Eve and Day in Faber Cove, Fort Pierce, with Drifter and Salty Paws.  New Year's Eve we were very thankful we were in a very sheltered, small body of water because during a thunder storm the winds gusted to 40 knots, yet we were comfortable.  As usual when we're anchored in rough conditions, Ron slept like a cat, maintaining an anchor watch.  Around 4 a.m. he had to wake Yvon because Salty Paws was just a few feet from his bow.  Yvon ran out on deck and let out more rode, and Ron rowed over to Salty Paws to wake the boys.  They hadn't dragged, they had just misjudged how much chain they had let out; and in the high winds, it had straightened out bringing them down on Drifter.

New Year's morning we were treated to fresh coconut and two Indian River pink grapefruit which we scooped out of the water.  The high winds must have knocked them out of the trees.  The grapefruit were absolutely delicious.  Deb's "lunch counter" was open that afternoon, serving cups of Indian Dahl Soup in the cockpit.  It was a lazy, warm and sunny day.

Before we left Faber Cove Jan. 2 for Stuart, Yvon hoisted Ron up our mast so he could replace what we thought was a burnt mast light.  But it wasn't the bulb, and on the way up he snagged the spotlight and had to spend the next half hour fixing it.  It was an uneventful 31-miles to Stuart, and we and Drifter anchored for the night in Pendarvis Cove.  Salty Paws took a mooring ball at Southpoint Anchorage.

Friday morning (Jan. 3) Drifter was able to get a mooring ball, but there wasn't one for us so we stayed at anchor in Pendarvis Cove.  Ron discovered a faulty connector was our problem with the mast light, and spent an hour or so cleaning it up and reinstalling it with a generous application of Vasoline to prevent further corrosion.  The rest of the day was spent on light "housework" and playing backgammon and cards.

Saturday morning (Jan. 4) we were able to get a mooring ball.  For $8 per night you get free dinghy docking, pumpout, showers and internet access.  They also had coin-operated washers and driers.  Ron went to a flea market with the boys thanks to a lift from Bob Phar(Too Phar Out).  Deb stayed back to do the laundry and take a shower.  We met a few other Canadian couples who'd been "on the ball" for a couple of weeks.  Stuart seemed the best place to stay to get ourselves ready for our crossing to the Bahamas.

Salty Paws and Drifter left us after the weekend and anchored in Peck Lake.  But we stayed at Southpoint Anchorage until January 14.  The time there passed so quickly and is just a blur to us now.  So we'll just list the highlights.

Monday we had a visit from a fellow Tanzerite, Ron Ouehand, whom we met at a Tanzer reunion in Toronto last year.  He was in the area on business.  He had supper with us Monday and spent some more time with us Wednesday afternoon.

We spent the whole day Tuesday (Jan. 7) grocery shopping.  We purchased over $300 worth of goods which filled two shopping carts and two packsacks.  So it took two trips pushing the shopping carts the 20-minute walk from the Frazier Creek park where we left the dinghy.  Ron had a hard time rowing both loads back to the boat, as it was a windy, choppy day.  Thankfully we were moored very close to the creek.

We rented a car from Enterprise Friday through Sunday (Jan. 10-12).  It was a great weekend deal, $30 total including 300 miles.  Friday we picked up the boys from Peck Lake and ran errands in Palm Beach, including picking up our new hand-held VHF from the post-office and the oar lock replacement kit from the West Marine store, in which our parts had been shipped there free of charge by our Zodiac dealer "Source for Sports" in Kingston, Ontario.  Terry Alford had expeditiously shipped the replacements kits the day after Ron had called him.  There had been some doubt by West Marine that they had received the box, but after looking under all the boxes in the back, they had finally found it.  This West Maine outlet had been under renovations and things got moved around quite often.  We later found an Indian grocery store where Deb was able to completely replenish her supply of various Dahl, basmati, and other Indian specialty items.  She also added to her collection of cooking utensils by purchasing a tortilla/puri bread dough press.     

Saturday (Jan. 11) we bought a second-hand 4hp Yamaha outboard motor for our dinghy from a boat anchored just in front of us (Doug & Pat Hinds on My-Ling).  We picked up Yvon from his anchorage on Peck Lake and brought him to our boat so he could work on it.  He's somewhat of an expert on small gas engines, as he used to supe up and race motor bikes.  He got it purring like new, to the amazement of the fellow who sold it to us for $200.  Everyone says we've made a great purchase.  We also bought a service manual for it so Ron can do maintenance and tune-ups.  This motor will really make life a lot easier in the Bahamas, as often we will be anchored far from shore.  Ron showed Deb how to start and operate it, and she's getting used to maneuvering it.  At least now she'll be able to go to shore alone in choppy conditions when needed, whereas she wouldn't have been able to row the dinghy herself for long distances or in rough seas. 

Sunday (Jan. 12) we drove down to a huge flea market "The Swap Shop" in Fort Lauderdale (on a former drive-in theater just like at St-Eustache).  Ron was looking for a second-hand Hawaiian Sling (a sling-shot and spear for fishing); but none was found.  But we did get a fantastic deal on batteries.  We hit a few more stores for the final items we needed before returning to Stuart.  Sunday night we went to see "My Big Fat Greek Wedding".  We enjoyed it tremendously.  Deb laughed out loud to the point of embarrassment.

Monday (Jan. 13) Ron made a wooden contraption on the stern rail from which to hang the dinghy motor when we're underway.  The whole day was spent on final preparations and errands.  That evening Ray and Louise on L'Eau Road (we'd met them in Oswego and spent time with them in the canals up to Kingston, NY) invited us over for a home-cooked pasta meal.  This was so appreciated; we'd been so busy, we hadn't had breakfast nor lunch that day.  Then we went over to our mooring neighbors Celine and Marcel (Allie Cat)so that Ron could help him hook up his new modem so he could use Winlink.  But he was missing crucial information, so Ron couldn't get it working.  We only got to bed around midnight, and had to wake up at 5:30 the next morning for an early start.

We've since been anchored in Lake Worth awaiting a weather window to cross the Gulf Stream to Memory Rock.  Salty Paws has moved on to Miami, but Drifter is still with us.  We sure are grateful for the motor on the dinghy.  We've had to anchor very far from shore access to the city.  

Wednesday (Jan 15) Deb motored Ron ashore and left him for the day at the library so he could work on downloading his photos and do some work on the Website.  It was a wet ride in the choppy water, but it wouldn't have been possible on "oar" power.

Thursday morning (Jan. 16), in anticipation of a possible brief weather window for our crossing, we took the boats to a marina for gas and water then anchored just south of the Lake Worth inlet.  We thought we might have a chance that night to cross in southerly winds.  The day before, we'd found a leak in the discharge hose from the head.  When Ron tried to fix it that afternoon, he discovered that the tube had deteriorated to the extent that he couldn't join it to the fitting without it opening up another leak.  That was 14:00.  So we hopped in the dinghy and headed for shore.  Luckily Ron found a marine supply (Boat Owners Warehouse) store nine blocks away from where Deb had dropped him off.  We rushed back to the boat to install the new hose.  It was tough work getting it on and tightened until it stopped leaking, but the job was successfully completed before dark.  We put everything away, ate, and then Ron began retrieving weather reports from a HAM network and with his modem.  Although we weren't too hopeful the weather would cooperate, we set the alarm clock for 2:30 a.m.  A final check this morning led us to our decision not to go.  It was too short a period of southerly winds, with 20 knot plus northerlies expected by midday today.  We didn't want to get stuck halfway across then face a wind shift to the north.  So we'll stay in this area and wait for another opportunity, which we don't expect before Tuesday.

